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      This book is dedicated to the memory of Martha, the last passenger pigeon—and to the last Miss Waldron’s colobus and the last

         Yangtze River dolphin. As we think of their lonely end, may we be inspired to work harder to prevent others suffering a similar

         fate.
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Foreword



      JANE’S FEATHER



         By Thane Maynard


      The idea for a book of hopeful stories about wildlife was launched on an autumn evening in 2002. In the middle of a public

         lecture at a sold-out basketball arena, Jane stepped away from the podium and said her classic line, “Let me tell you a story…”

      


      Reaching behind the podium, Jane slowly pulled out the largest feather I’d ever seen; indeed, one of the largest feathers

         in the world. It was a primary feather from a California condor, the most endangered animal in America. She told the enthralled

         gathering that she carried it with her for inspiration because it reminded her not that magnificent creatures were disappearing—as

         is so often reported, even to children—but instead that many species are coming back from the brink of extinction. Thanks

         to the hard work of a great spectrum of experts, activists, students, and enthusiasts, the California condor is flying again.

      


      When her lecture was through, Jane walked up the stairs through the cheering crowd with the feather held aloft like the symbol

         of a tribal chief. Indeed, in that moment on such a fair fall night, we six thousand gathered there were a tribe united to

         care for wildlife and the natural world around us. After all, we had learned, such diversity is what holds the earth steady.

      


      This book is a starting point to share the hope of such a dream. A dream in which caring people of all ages, from all over

         the world and all walks of life, show that it is possible to help, rather than harm, the rest of the world around us. For

         it is not counter to human nature to be hopeful. In fact, it is quite the opposite—it is essential to our nature.

      


      People are as persevering as gray squirrels after a bird feeder and as tenacious as the termites who rebuild the topsoil on the forest floor. And just as nature has evolved to be nearly immeasurably

         resilient, filling in gaps created by storms, disease, and other calamities, so have human beings, both as individuals and

         as cultures, proven the ability to come back from disaster time and again. This is perhaps our greatest strength. As British

         author John Gardner put it, “We are at our best when the way is steep.”

      


      I really have no idea why Jane and I are so disproportionately buoyant in such a time of loss. I’ve even been called “a public

         nuisance” because my NPR radio broadcasts, Field Notes with Thane Maynard and The 90-Second Naturalist, promote a sense of wonder about nature rather than a sense of gloom. And while I know that we live lives of unprecedented

         destruction, I am blessed to also know many great people effectively working (and most of them quietly) to save what they

         can. To me they are like Nelson Mandela and Martin Luther King, carrying on with their miracles that many others believe impossible.

      


      It is this same sort of passion that is represented in nearly every effective conservationist I have ever known. While the

         naysayers stand by wheezing and huffing and puffing about how “this will never work,” or “it’s too late to save this species

         or habitat,” or “be practical, we have to compromise with the developers,” it is the truly passionate conservationists who

         never give up. They are empowered by the hard work. You can see it in their eyes.

      


      Maybe I’m also optimistic because in many countries, I find a growing sense of pride in their flagship species and their natural

         heritage. Just as importantly, there is a sense that they have a reason to protect what is still there. Not only because it

         is good for tourism or foreign exchange, but also because it is important to them and their children.

      


      So today, when we live in an age of terrible loss all around us, rather than sadness for what we’ve done, it is essential

         that we express hope for what can be done. In order to do that, we need guiding lights—role models—who can light the way.

         For there are thousands of success stories of wild animals and plants that are making a comeback. And of people who are helping

         to protect the natural world we depend upon. They are, as Martin Luther King described himself in his self-scribed eulogy,

         “drum majors” for wildlife conservation.

      


      And speaking of role models, it’s worth noting that while we were pulling together this collection of conservation success

         stories, almost every conservationist we talked with harkened back to the key role Jane’s early work had in shaping their careers. Some mentioned the 1960s cover stories in National Geographic magazine. Others referenced the early TV specials about her life among the wild chimpanzees. And almost everyone spoke of

         the direct impact of Jane’s seminal research chronicled in her 1971 book, In the Shadow of Man. The significance of her first book to these modern-day conservationists encompassed much more than just Jane’s scientific

         accomplishments.

      


      As Dr. David Hamburg, of the Stanford University School of Medicine, wrote in the original forward to In the Shadow of Man, “Once in a generation, there occurs a piece of research that changes man’s view of himself. The reader of this book has the

         privilege of sharing such an experience.”

      


      At the time, of course, he was marveling at Jane’s remarkable discoveries in chimpanzee behavior. However, her long-term study

         of wildlife, the first of its kind, also changed the way men and women viewed the possibilities of their own lives and careers.

         For there is not a “field biologist,” as the new parlance goes, who does not owe a debt to the inspiration of Jane Goodall.

      


      And now, nearly half a century in, Jane’s ongoing work has motivated two generations of researchers and conservationists, including the people in this book working tirelessly to save wildlife. This

         group covers a wide spectrum. Some were educated at the best universities in the world. Others are largely self-taught through

         a lifetime of working with animals. Most are broke, since nobody goes into protecting wildlife for the money or vacation time.

         Group members span from their twenties to their seventies in age; some of them are politically savvy, and others are obstinate.

         But they share two things in common: They refuse to give up or take no for an answer, and they recognize that Jane Goodall

         authentically understands the relationship that is essential between wildlife and humans.

      


      These are their stories.


   

      

      
Introduction



      I am writing this from my home in Bournemouth, England. I grew up in this house, and as I look out my window I can see the

         very same trees I climbed as a child. Up high in those trees I believed I was closer to the birds and the sky, more a part

         of nature. Even as a very young child, I felt most alive in the natural world, and almost every book I read—borrowed from

         the local library—was about animals and adventures in wild untamed places in the world. I began with the stories about Doctor

         Dolittle, that English doctor who was taught animal languages by his parrot. Then I discovered the books about Tarzan of the

         Apes. Those two books inspired a seemingly impossible dream—I would go to Africa one day and live with animals and write books

         about them.

      


      Perhaps the volume that influenced me most was called The Miracle of Life. I spent hours poring over the small print of those magical pages. It was not a book written for children, but I was absolutely

         absorbed as I learned about the diversity of life on earth, the age of the dinosaurs, evolution and Charles Darwin, the early

         explorers and naturalists—and the amazing variety and adaptations of the animals around the world. And so, as I grew older

         and learned more and more, my love of animals broadened from my hamster, slow worm, guinea pigs, cats, and dogs, to a fascination

         for all the amazing animals I read about in those books. There was no television when I was young: I learned everything from

         books—and nature.

      


      My childhood dream was realized when I was invited to Kenya by a school friend. I set off when I was twenty-six years old,

         after working as a waitress to save the fare. I went by boat because it was cheapest, calling in at places I had read about such as Cape Town and Durban, and finally arriving in Mombasa. For me it was especially

         exciting to arrive at the Canary Islands—for Doctor Dolittle had been there, too! What adventure, back then, for a young woman

         traveling alone.

      


      Once I reached Kenya, my love of animals led me to Louis Leakey, who eventually entrusted me with the task of uncovering the

         secrets of the behavior of the animal most like us. (Quite extraordinary when you consider I had no degree and back then girls

         did not do that sort of thing!) That study of chimpanzees, in Tanzania’s Gombe National Park, has lasted for half a century

         and helped us understand, among other things, more about our own evolutionary history. It has taught us that the similarities

         in biology and behavior between chimpanzees and humans are far greater than anyone had supposed. We are not, after all, the

         only beings with personalities, rational thought, and emotions. There is no sharp line dividing us from the chimpanzees and

         the other apes, and the differences that obviously exist are of degree, not of kind. This understanding gives us new respect

         not only for chimpanzees, but also for all the other amazing animals with whom we share this planet. For we humans are a part

         of, and not separate from, the animal kingdom.

      


      We are still studying the chimpanzees of Gombe, and I might well have stayed there, with the animals and forests I love, if

         I had not attended a conference called Understanding Chimpanzees. It was that conference, in 1986, that changed the course

         of my life. Field researchers from all the study sites across Africa came together for the first time. There was one session

         on conservation that was utterly shocking. Right across their range, the chimpanzees’ forests were being felled at a horrifying

         rate, they were being caught in poachers’ snares, and the so-called bushmeat trade—the commercial hunting of wild animals for food—had begun. Chimpanzee numbers had plummeted since I began my study in 1960, from somewhere

         over a million to an estimated four to five hundred thousand (it is much less now).

      


      It was a wake-up call for me. I went to the conference as a scientist, planning to continue working in the field, analyzing

         and publishing my data. I left as an advocate for the chimpanzees and their vanishing forest home. I knew that to try to help

         the chimpanzees, I must leave the field and do my best to try to raise awareness and hope that we could start to halt at least

         some of the destruction. And so, after spending twenty-six years of my life doing what I loved best in the place I loved best,

         I took to the road. And the more I traveled around the world, giving lectures, attending conferences, meeting with conservationists and legislators, the more I realized the extent of the devastation we

         are wreaking on our planet. It was not just the forests harboring chimpanzees and other African animals that were endangered—it

         was forests and animals everywhere. And not only forests, but all of the natural world.

      


      Life on the road is hard. Since 1986, I have traveled some three hundred days a year. From America and Europe to Africa and

         Asia. From airport to hotel to lecture venue; from schoolroom to corporate conference room to government offices. But there

         are some perks along the way. I get to visit some incredible places. And I get to meet some truly wonderful and inspirational

         people. And I hear, among all the terrible news of the ongoing destruction of the natural world, some stories of people who

         have prevented the felling of an old-growth forest, stopped the building of a dam, succeeded in restoring a despoiled wetlands,

         saved a species from extinction.

      


      Even so, evidence is mounting of a sixth extinction—this time caused by human actions. To keep up my spirits when I was tired

         and things seemed extra-bleak, I made a collection of what I call my “symbols of hope.” Many illustrate the resilience of

         nature—such as a leaf from a tree found in Australia, previously known only from fossil imprints on rocks. A tree that has

         survived seventeen ice ages and is still alive and well in a hidden canyon in the Blue Mountains. A feather from a peregrine

         falcon that was flying again in an area where it had been locally extinct for a hundred years and another from a California

         condor, a species rescued from the brink of extinction. This was what caught Thane’s attention when I was lecturing at the

         zoo in Cincinnati. He said I should write up those stories. I told him I intended to—but there was so little time. He said

         he would help. Thane is a kindred spirit. He, too, is filled with optimism for our future.

      


      Clearly this is a very different book from the slender volume originally planned. I kept meeting amazing people who had done

         amazing work to prevent animals from becoming extinct. And I met them all over the world. How could I write about the California

         condor and not the whooping crane? And what about the giant panda, symbol of conservation? Then, somehow, word got out that

         we were writing this book and information flooded in—why were we not including insects? Amphibians? Reptiles? And surely the

         plant kingdom was important, too?

      


      And so the book grew, not only in volume, but also in concept. It seemed so important to discuss some of the species believed

         extinct that have been rediscovered—sometimes more than a hundred years after they had been written off. And to write about the wonderful

         work being done to restore and protect habitats. I found that people got really excited about the idea of sharing the good

         news, shining a light on all the projects, large and small, that together are gradually healing some of the harm we have inflicted.

         It has been several years in the making, this book, and it has taken me on a fantastic journey of exploration: I have learned

         ever more about animal and plant species brought to the brink of extinction by human activities and then—sometimes at the

         very last minute and against all odds—been given a reprieve. The stories shared here illustrate the resilience of nature,

         and the persistence and determination of the men and women who fight—sometimes for decades—to save the last survivors of a

         species, refusing to give up.

      


      There is Old Blue, at one time the very last female black robin in the world who, with the help of an inspired biologist,

         saved her species from extinction. There is the individual tree, the very last of its kind, that, having been almost eaten

         to death by browsing goats, was killed by a forest fire—yet found the energy to produce seeds on its last living branch. With

         the help of inspired horticulturists, the species sprang back, like the phoenix, from the ashes.

      


      It is these and many other human and other-than-human heroes that you will meet in the following chapters. There are tales

         of adventure and high courage, as biologists risk their lives to climb sheer rock faces or leap from wildly tossing boats

         onto jagged rocks, and pilots maneuver helicopters through forbidding landscapes in terrible weather. There are stories of

         men and women brought close to despair as they battled bureaucracies to try to save a species from extinction, knowing that

         delay caused by human obstinacy was lessening their chances of success with each passing day. There is an account of a man

         trying to persuade a falcon to copulate with his hat and another who mimics the courtship dance of a crane to persuade her

         to lay an egg.

      


      Many of the rescue programs are ongoing even as we write. New generations of whooping cranes and northern black ibises are

         still being taught new migration routes, led by human devotees in flying machines. New breeding and release techniques for

         giant pandas, and better protection of wild habitat, offer hope for their future in China, but there is a long way to go.

         The plight of the Asian vultures that died in their hundreds of thousands from non-intentional poisoning is being addressed

         through captive breeding and “Vulture Restaurants” in the wild, but there is much, much work to do.

      


      We realize that there are countless other programs going on around the world to conserve existing populations of animals and

         plants. But we had to pick and choose, and we included mainly stories that we knew about, firsthand. I wish we could include

         the efforts of the pioneer conservationists, such as Theodore Roosevelt, who established the first national parks and reserves

         for the protection of wilderness areas.

      


      Or write about the farsighted people who worked to protect the last of the beavers from an industry desperate to plunder their

         pelts for the making of hats. There are many who have fought to save other mammal and bird species from extinction because

         of our insatiable desire to bedeck ourselves with their skins, furs, and feathers. Koala bears might no longer be with us

         but for those who realized, back in the 1800s, that they would soon be gone if steps were not taken to save their eucalyptus

         forests. Indeed, there are countless species not even classified as endangered today that might well have become extinct were

         it not for caring people who protected them long ago. To those early pioneers in conservation we owe a great deal.

      


      In October 2008 in Barcelona, Spain, the International Union for the Conservation of Nature (IUCN) released results of a global

         survey of mammal populations. It concluded that “at least a quarter of mammal species are headed toward extinction in the

         near future.” And tragically, for many, there may be little that can be done. Yet I have been so inspired by the stories included

         in this book and by the people who refuse to give up.

      


      There is an old maxim: “While there is life, there is hope.” For the sake of our children we must not give up, we must continue

         to fight to save what is left and restore that which is despoiled. We must support those valiant men and women who are out

         there doing just that. And it is important for us to realize that we cannot relax our efforts on behalf of endangered animals—for

         the threats to their survival are ever present, often growing. Human population growth, unsustainable lifestyles, desperate

         poverty, shrinking water supplies, corporate greed, global climate change—all these and more will, unless we are vigilant,

         undo all that has been accomplished.

      


      It is inevitable that more and more species will need a helping hand if they are to continue to share the planet with us.

         So it is fortunate that increasing numbers of people are waking up, becoming aware of the damage we are inflicting on the web of life, and wanting to do their bit to help, whether as wildlife biologists, government

         officials, or concerned citizens.

      


      One thing is certain—my own journey of exploration will not stop. I shall go on collecting stories, meeting and talking with

         more extraordinary and inspirational people. There are many to whom I have only spoken on the telephone, but now I want to

         meet them: I want to look into their eyes to see the spirit of determination that keeps them going, and look into their hearts

         to glimpse the love for the species or the natural world that takes them to lonely, all-but-inaccessible places. And I want

         to share their stories with young people around the world. I want them to know that, even when our mindless activities have

         almost entirely destroyed some ecosystem or driven a species to the brink of extinction, we must not give up. Thanks to the

         resilience of nature, and the indomitable human spirit, there is still hope. Hope for animals and their world. And it is our

         world, too.

      


      —Jane Goodall, February 2009


   

      

      
PART 1



      Lost in the Wild


   


Introduction



Children are fascinated by dinosaurs. I used to imagine myself transported into the past, my imagination stimulated by Jules

Verne’s Journey to the Center of the Earth. In my mind I would roam those ancient landscapes with the giant vegetarian brontosaurus, unharmed by the mighty tyrannosaur.

I loved, too, mind-walking in the older world of the giant amphibians, that watery realm of swamps and huge ferns. And sometimes

I dreamed of watching woolly mammoths and saber-toothed tigers. But they were gone, and I had no time capsule. And there were

no marvels of technology to re-create those creatures of long ago—as did the extraordinary BBC TV series Walking with Dinosaurs.




And then I learned, from one of my books, about the dodo. That extinction was very different from the loss of the dinosaurs.

The dodo (and countless others) would still have been around, I discovered, but for modern Homo sapiens. Of course, our Stone Age ancestors had hunted and killed animals. I would later see evidence of this when I worked with

Louis Leakey in Olduvai Gorge. But it was hard work for them with only their primitive stone tools. Moreover, the prey animals

in Africa had evolved along with the predators that hunted them, and had developed myriad ways to escape being killed. How

different when Captain Cook and his sailors killed the unsuspecting flightless dodos, feeling safe on their island with no

instinct for flight—and so they were eaten to extinction.




When I was a child, more than seventy years ago, there was no television and no Internet to trap me in front of electronic

screens. Instead I spent hours watching birds and insects in our garden, and reading books. Back then most of the animals that are so endangered today lived safely in as-yet-unlogged forests, undrained wetlands, and

unpolluted fields and oceans. Yet even then, of course, large-scale slaughter of wildlife was taking place. The American bison

herds were being decimated, wolves were being exterminated, and animals in their hundreds of thousands were being trapped

and killed for their skins, their fur, their feathers—and for specimens to stuff for natural history museums. Big-game hunters

were “bagging” and bragging about trophies. And passenger pigeons were hunted to extinction. For the most part, no one thought

much about any of that, and anyway nature’s natural resources, to most people, seemed inexhaustible.




But gradually our human populations have grown, and the destruction of the natural world has intensified. One after the other,

more and more of the extraordinarily varied life-forms of our planet have joined the dodo and the passenger pigeon. Mostly

they are small creatures and plants, often endemic to a particular area of rain forest or other habitat that has been destroyed.

But fish and birds have gone as well. And Miss Waldron’s red colobus was pronounced extinct in Ghana at the end of the last

century. So much has gone even during the seventy-five years since I was born.




Will a nature-loving child born seventy-five years from now long to see a live elephant as I longed to see a woolly mammoth?

Will she wish desperately for a time machine in order to experience a real rain forest and watch orangutans and tigers? Will

she yearn to know a lost and mysterious deep-sea world of the great whales? And if, in seventy-five years, these animals exist

only in digital libraries or as dusty museum specimens, how will she feel?




When I was a young girl, it was possible for me to forgive Captain Cook and the people of his era, for they had no idea of

the direction we were heading (though they were unknowingly mapping out the path of the future). But at that time, the world

was largely unexplored, its wonders undiscovered—and there were far fewer human beings. Still, if a child seventy-five years

from now finds that most animals have gone from the earth, she will not be able to excuse the behavior of those who destroyed

them. For she will know that they were lost not from a position of ignorance, but because the majority of humans simply did

not care.




Fortunately, some people do care a great deal, and sometimes heroic efforts are being made to save and conserve threatened

and endangered species. But for them, the list of extinct animals today would be much longer. I have been privileged to meet many of them, and in this book I look forward to introducing as many as I can, along

with the animals, plants, and habitats to which they have devoted their lives.




The stories we are sharing in the first two parts show how complicated a business this conservation of wildlife is. For it

is necessary to integrate research, protection in the wild, habitat restoration, captive breeding, and raising awareness in

the local population. And there are restrictions—everything must be undertaken under the watchful eyes of government authorities.

Also, it is inevitable that when passionate people with different perspectives try to work together, differences of opinion

arise, and these opinions will be hotly defended—and although, through discussion and compromise, agreement will usually be

reached, a good deal of time and effort may be wasted along the way. In the best-case scenario, organizations working to protect

an animal and its environment cooperate for the good of the species, and the public volunteers its help.




Part 1 tells the stories of six mammal and bird species that actually became extinct in the wild. They were saved only through

captive breeding with the goal of returning their progeny to the wild once their numbers had increased and areas of habitat

had been set aside for their lasting protection. But the issue of captive breeding was—and still is—highly controversial.

There are objections to such projects from those who feel last-minute solutions will not work, and are a waste of time and

above all money. Fortunately the passionate biologists who worked to save the six species in this section refused to listen

to them.
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I have fallen in love with black-footed ferrets. Tiny in size, mighty in courage, and utterly enchanting, they have been brought

back from the brink of extinction by a team of dedicated and inspired biologists. For in the brilliant emerald of the ferret’s

nighttime eyes lies hope for the future of the great North American prairies. (Jessie Cohen, Smithsonian National Zoo)





Black-Footed Ferret



(Mustela nigripes)


In the Lakota culture, the black-footed ferret is called itopta sapa: ite—face, opta—across, sapa—black. The Lakota admired itopta sapa for its cunning and elusiveness and held it sacred. Creatures that were hard to kill, like itopta sapa, were thought to be protected by the earth power and the thunder beings. Today the Lakota still consider this ferret sacred.




At one time, short- and mixed-grass prairies, home to the black-footed ferret, covered nearly one-third of North America,

from Canada to Mexico. This vast area was also home to the great bison herds as well as the prairie dogs that lived in huge

colonies, and provided food and homes for the ferrets, who lived in their burrows.




When Europeans arrived in North America, things began to change. Human developments transformed the prairies, so that more

and more prairie dog habitat was destroyed, and the ranchers began their ongoing campaign to poison as many as possible. They

maintained that the rodents competed with their livestock for grass and that their burrows would cause broken legs. By 1960,

using the most conservative calculations, prairie dogs had lost some 98 percent of the land they had once occupied. New diseases

were also brought to the prairies: Sylvatic plague, for example, entered North America around the turn of the century and

is having a devastating impact on prairie dog towns to this day.




Prairie dogs, being rodents, can quickly bounce back from a population decline, but not so black-footed ferrets. They are

predators with a naturally low population that is spread out over a wide area. As their numbers declined, it became more and

more difficult for them to replenish themselves.





Disappearing into Extinction




In 1964, the federal government was actually debating whether these wild ferrets should be listed as extinct when a small

population (only 20 of the 151 prairie dog colonies in the area were occupied) was discovered in Mellette County, South Dakota.

As time went on, however, it became clear that this small population was decreasing, probably because of fragmented habitat

and the poisoning of prairie dog colonies.




In 1971, six of the Mellette County ferrets were captured to form the nucleus for a captive breeding program. Tragically,

four of these precious lives were lost when they were vaccinated against distemper, even though the vaccine had not harmed

the Siberian ferrets on which it had been tested. Three more were then captured, but the program seemed doomed. Over the next

four breeding seasons, one of the captive females refused to mate, and although the other twice produced litters of five,

each time four of the five were stillborn, and the fifth died soon after birth. Meanwhile, the wild ferrets of Mellette County

were disappearing—the last time one was seen was 1974.




I can imagine the desperation of the team working on the captive breeding as they watched the species falling into extinction.

In 1979, the last remaining captive black-footed ferret died of cancer, and the federal government again debated listing the

species extinct.




A Fateful Encounter


And then, on September 26, 1981, two years after the death of the last captive black-footed ferret in South Dakota, something

very exciting happened. In Meeteetse, Wyoming, on the property of John and Lucille Hogg, a small animal got too close to Shep,

their blue heeler ranch dog, when he was eating his dinner—and Shep naturally killed it. John found the strange-looking animal

by Shep’s dish and tossed it over the yard fence, but when he told his wife about it, she became curious and retrieved the

body. She was enchanted by the beautiful little creature, and took it to the taxidermist to be preserved. And the taxidermist

recognized a black-footed ferret!




A group of excited ferret enthusiasts quickly gathered to survey the area. How excited Dennie Hammer and Steve Martin must

have been when they saw two emerald-green eyes shining as a little head popped up from a burrow—vindication at last for their conviction that wild ferrets still existed! Yet only pure luck had provided

this proof. Over the next five years, private, state, and federal conservation biologists and many volunteers worked to learn

more about the ferret population. They searched for the ferrets with spotlights, trapped them and marked them with tags, fitted

them with tiny radio transmitters on neck collars (so the team could spy on the ferrets’ nocturnal habits), and used a new

technology, tiny transponders that could be implanted in the neck (which allow short-range identification of an individual

animal).




“None of us took them for granted,” Steve Forrest, a team member, told me later. “We knew the ferrets as individuals. We lived

with them. We knew these were the last members of the species.”




My Night with the Ferrets


In April 2006, thanks to my friend Tom Mangelsen, the photographer, I met some of that original dedicated team—Steve and Louise

Forrest, Brent Houston, Travis Livieri, Mike Lockhart, and Jonathan Proctor. We gathered in Wall, South Dakota, at Ann’s Motel.

I soon found that this would be an all-night experience, for the ferrets are not active till around midnight. We set out in

the evening, stopping for a picnic to watch the sun set behind the extraordinary rock formations of the Badlands, bringing

out the fantastic colors—ocher, mauve, yellow, gray, and all the subtle shades between.




Gradually, as we drove toward the prairies, the day faded until all color was drained from the landscape. There was no light

pollution apart from the headlights of our trucks, and the stars were large and brilliant in the wide sky. It was strange

to think that we were driving over the thriving underground prairie dog towns—that were home, too, to the black-footed ferrets.




It was close to midnight when Brent called out: “There’s one!” And I saw the eyes of a small animal shining brilliant emerald

green as they reflected his spotlight. As we drove closer, I made out the ferret’s head as she looked at us, listening to

the engines. She did not vanish as we cautiously drove closer. And when she did duck down, she could not resist popping up

for another look before disappearing. When we eventually went over to peek down the burrow, there was her little face, peeking

back at us, not at all afraid. Travis later returned to take a reading of her transponder chip—which is how I know she was

female.




Travis, who was in a second truck, found another ferret—a male—who soon darted into a burrow. It was the time of year, Travis

explained, when males check out the burrows looking for females in estrus (in heat). Sure enough, after a while the ferret

bounded out and raced to another burrow. He moved like lightning, his tiny body stretched out long and thin. We followed.

Obviously, no suitable female there, for soon he reappeared, stood upright to look around, and stretched tall as he could—checking

for coyotes and foxes. Then he streaked off and vanished into yet another burrow. That burrow was apparently female-less also,

for he soon emerged again. During his next cross-country run, our ferret bumped into—physically bumped into—a horned lark!

As the startled bird flew up, the ferret did a complete backflip to land, like the acrobat he is, on all four feet facing

the way he was going before. Without a pause he raced on toward the next burrow. It was a fabulous show! I doubt anyone has

ever seen a black-footed ferret–horned lark encounter of that sort.




How Bureaucratic Obstinacy Nearly Led to the Extinction of the Ferrets


The next day, Tom and I were able to sit down with Travis, Steve, and Jonathan (the others had to leave) and talk about the

black-footed ferret recovery program. Steve described the harrowing events that took place four years after the miraculous

discovery of the wild Meeteetse ferrets. In August 1985, they got permission to assess the status of the ferret population,

as they had done each year. They found 58 individuals, a marked decline from the 129 found the previous summer. In September,

they estimated there were only thirty-one, and by October the wild ferrets were down to just sixteen.




The biologists believed that the ferrets had been afflicted by distemper, and they sought permission from the Wyoming Game

& Fish Department (responsible for the black-footed ferret program) to capture some individuals so they could get blood samples

for veterinary testing. Permission was refused on the grounds that the procedures were too invasive. The situation worsened—it

became clear that the juveniles were not surviving.




Brian Miller, whom I met later, was part of the team at that time. “Walking the area was not like previous years, when ferrets

reliably occupied areas,” he told me. “Now you would see a ferret in his or her territory on one night, and the next night

that area was empty.” This situation, while desperately alarming to the biologists, was ignored by Wyoming G&F. Finally, a meeting was arranged to discuss

the ferrets’ plight. Steve, Louise, and Brent, along with other biologists, were all present, as were various staff of Wyoming

G&F, a representative of IUCN, and a group of old-time game rangers who had no understanding of—or patience with—conservation

biology.




At this meeting, the scientists were criticized for not providing good data—data about the suspected distemper epidemic that

they had not been allowed to collect! The discussion became heated. The scientists stressed the urgency of trapping more ferrets

for intensive captive breeding. Permission was again refused. Things were going badly for the researchers and, thus, for the

future of the ferrets when the Wyoming G&F veterinarian came into the room, clearly agitated.




At that time, there were six ferrets in captivity, trapped earlier for the captive breeding program that had, after prolonged

pressure from many sources, eventually been agreed to by Wyoming G&F. One of the six, reported the veterinarian, had died,

and another was very sick. The reason—distemper, almost certainly contracted in the wild. “All at once it was very quiet,”

said Steve, flashing a broad smile as he recalled the discomfort of their obstinate adversaries. At last, the scientists had

their evidence.




Gone in the Wild


Yet even then, they were only allowed to catch animals from the central part of the range—leaving the most vulnerable individuals

in the peripheral areas to disappear, lost forever. And despite the fact that the ferrets were clearly on the brink of extinction,

Wyoming officials did not deviate from a planned strategy—only six more ferrets (the original six were dead or dying) could

be caught. And they could only trap one per day—because that was the rate at which cages were being constructed. Offers to

bring in a company to make them faster were ignored.




“We started right away,” Steve told me. Over the next three nights, they covered forty square miles of prairie, trapping ferrets

in a desperate attempt to save the species. On the third night, Brent had just trapped two when an officious local game officer

arrived and told him he had exceeded his quota. “He told Brent to release one of the two,” said Steve, “and Brent refused.”

They practically came to blows as the game officer simply cut the trap open.




By that time there were so few ferrets, and Wyoming G&F had been so uncooperative, that there had been little choice as to

which individuals were trapped. Thus the nucleus of the breeding group was three adult females and one juvenile (Emma, Molly,

Annie, and Willa), as well as two juvenile males (Dexter and Cody). A specialist in captive breeding warned that without an

adult male the onset of breeding would be delayed, but Wyoming G&F ignored this advice, and though an adult male was seen

in a peripheral area, his capture was not permitted. Thus there were no litters in the captive group the next season.




It was an agonizing time. Brian Miller, who had paired the captive ferrets, told me how they had watched the breeding cages

on a remote camera all night. “We were wondering,” he said, “if we were watching the modern version of Martha, the passenger

pigeon.” Martha was the last individual of a species that is now extinct. She died of old age in a zoo and is now mounted

in the Smithsonian. “I once went to see her,” said Brian. “Was that to be the fate of Emma, Molly, Annie, Willa, Dexter, and

Cody, too?”




By the following summer, 1986, it seemed that only four adults—two males (Dean and Scarface) and two females (Mom and Jenny),

each of whom gave birth—were left in the wild. Now, finally, Wyoming G&F agreed that all four adults and the eight remaining juveniles should be trapped for the breeding program.




The biologists worked hard for the rest of the summer, and eventually the last ferret was captured—Scarface. At this point,

eighteen captive black-footed ferrets, a handful of biologists, and an unproven captive breeding program were all that was

left to buffer the species from extinction. Despite the fact that discord and bad feelings continued to plague the program,

the ferrets began to breed, and gradually other centers were established across the country, so that the outbreak of disease

or some other disaster at one facility would not wipe out the entire captive population.




Hard Versus Soft Release


Next, the arguments began over when and how ferrets should be reintroduced into the wild. The most acrimonious argument concerned

the pros and cons of “hard release” (when animals are taken straight from the cage and let loose, usually with some food provided

for a while) versus “soft release” (when the animals are given a variety of opportunities to gradually get used to a new life in the wild).

Many of the field biologists felt strongly that it was not ethical to suddenly dump ferrets from small cages into the dangerous

world of the prairies with no experience or training, but in 1991 the first forty-nine captives were hard-released into Wyoming’s

wilderness.




The next release site was Conata Basin in South Dakota, where I had met my first ferrets. Later I would meet Paul Marinari,

who told me about one night he will never forget. He was searching for ferrets with Travis and four other biologists, spread

out over the prairie. Suddenly his radio sprang to life and a message “crackled through the South Dakota night proclaiming

that multiple ferret eye-shine was detected from one burrow. This signified the first observation of a wild-born ferret litter

(from captive-born parents) in the state. Those moments were goose bumps on goose bumps!”




Eventually, it was proved conclusively that hard release is not the best option—not only does soft release lead to much better

short-term survival rates, but more individuals live to breed the following season as well. Gradually, more and more released

ferrets survived. It had been established that they could be bred in captivity and that they could survive and breed in the

wild. But could their habitat be preserved?




[image: image]


Paul Marinari releases a black-footed ferret into a preconditioning pen before its final journey into the wild. (Ryan Hagerty)



Saving the Prairies




During my visit with the team, as I came to understand the challenges they faced, I was interested to talk further to Jonathan

Proctor about his work with the prairie dogs and the prairie ecosystem. Jonathan explained that one of the main problems for

conservationists is that almost no rancher has a good word for prairie dogs. I met one of these old-timers as he drove by

Ann’s Motel. The prairie dogs, he said, were a real nuisance. There were all those holes in the ground that caused cattle

and horses to break their legs. And, he said, the prairie dogs competed with the herds for the new grass. While no one I talked

to had actually encountered any cows or horses with broken legs on the prairie, I listened to his point of view and respected

what he had to say. I said it was a shame there wasn’t some way around the problem without poisoning those cute little animals.




“Best prairie dog is a dead one,” he said—but he reached out and touched my arm, as though he knew what I meant, and told

me he’d watched my shows and thought I did a great job. It is so important to talk with people and listen to their point of

view, to try to find solutions that will work for everyone. For this conflict between people and wildlife gets ever more intense

as our human populations multiply and more and more wild land is taken over for development.




Perhaps, in the end, tourism will save the great American prairies, along with all the fascinating life-forms that make up

the ecosystem. And the last of the old-time ranchers can offer visitors a taste of the old days, staying in an old-style homestead

on land where, once again, bison roam. And where the Central Plains Indians (such as the Lakota and the Sioux), so much a

part of the great prairies, and who are even now helping with restoration projects, will have a major role to play.




A Very Special Ferret


On the last morning of my visit to Wall, South Dakota, we gathered for breakfast, not wanting to part. How much I had learned,

how complex the issues were, and how many challenges lay ahead. Before we said our good-byes, Travis told me about one of

the individuals who had made a major contribution to the program. She was known, simply, as No. 9750 (the 97 indicates the year she was born). In 1996, Travis had released thirty-six captive-born ferrets into the wild, and No. 9750’s

mother had been one of the only four to survive. No. 9750 was born the following year in the first cohort of wild-born black-footed ferrets

in the Conata Basin. “Their future was uncertain,” Travis told me. “But No. 9750 survived and prospered and became a founder

of the black-footed ferret population that now numbers approximately three hundred adults and kits annually in Conata Basin.”

No. 9750 lived for four years, which is quite old for a wild black-footed ferret. She had produced four litters and raised

a total of ten to twelve youngsters.




In October 2001, Travis came upon No. 9750. She looked exhausted after raising her last litter, emaciated and with thinning

hair and deep-sunken eyes. Kneeling to look down at her in the burrow, he knew she would not see another spring. Listening

to Travis, I was miles away from the breakfast table, with its empty plates and cups. I was out on the prairie, bleak with

approaching winter, with this tough dedicated man who was talking softly, saying good-bye to a very small, very tired black-footed

ferret. “I want to say thank you, honey. I know we’ll not see each other again.” I could tell, by his voice, that he was all

choked up, but I could not see for the tears in my eyes.




Everything You Wanted to Know About Ferret Breeding but Were Afraid to Ask


In April 2007, I squeezed a morning out of my tour schedule to visit the captive breeding program at the US Fish and Wildlife

Service (USFWS) National Black-Footed Ferret Conservation Center in Wellington, Colorado, home to about 60 percent (roughly

160 individuals) of the captive population. (The rest are scattered in various zoos.) There I had a wonderful reunion with

Travis, Brent, and Mike, who are all working there, and met for the first time Dean Biggins and Paul Marinari, both of whom

I had heard so much about.




It is important, Paul explained, to determine exactly when the male and female are ready for breeding, whether the male’s

sperm count is healthy, whether a female has been successfully inseminated, and so on. One three-year-old female was having

a small amount of saline solution squirted into her vagina. Not far away, Paul encouraged a male to leave the lower portion

of his housing and climb up a piece of black tubing into a small wire cage. Once the ferret was there, Paul demonstrated how

to gently squeeze the scrotum, which needed to be firm. If it was, he would be anesthetized and subjected to electro-ejaculation.




Next, we looked through the microscope at the fixed sample from another male and saw the little sperm there. He was ready,

anyway! The results of all these necessary but undignified procedures were displayed on charts pinned up on the walls—showing

which female had bred with which male, which couples were really incompatible, how many offspring had survived, and which,

from the genetic point of view, could be allowed to breed. Clearly, the program has been successful—since it was initiated

in 1987, it has resulted in the birth of more than six thousand black-footed ferret kits.




There was one great moment when Paul opened the upper cage of a female who had given birth two days before and I got to peep

in—one of the first people to see the five tiny kits pink, naked, and blind, curled up there. Paul told me he never tired

of watching them change “from a pile of squirmy little worm-like beings to chattering kits at sixty days of age.” Some of

them would be selected as reintroduction candidates. “Then,” he said, “they undergo the most dramatic events for any captive

animal: release into a preconditioning pen and, hopefully, reintroduction to the wild.”




Ferret School


Travis was the one who first told me about the “ferret school” that starts when a captive ferret mother and her kits are placed

in a large outdoor area where prairie dog burrows are occupied by prairie dogs. It will be the home and hunting ground of

the kits for the next several months before they are sent for release into the wild, usually with their mother. This experience—living

in a prairie dog burrow and hunting prairie dogs as prey—is a critical phase in preparing them for life on the prairies.




“It’s where the kits get to experience wind, rain, dirt, and all the outdoor sounds of the North American prairie—and ultimately

live prairie dogs,” said Paul. “When the kits are placed into these pens, I often wonder what they must be thinking. They

often stand in wonderment at such a large enclosure (compared with their indoor cage setting). Then they immediately play

follow-the-leader as they almost stumble over their dam, who leads them around the pen, going in and out of each prairie dog

burrow opening. Eventually, they settle down, becoming more and more secretive until the day arrives when it’s time to free

them from their captive setting for life in the wild.”





The Future of the Black-Footed Ferret




The goal of the Black-Footed Ferret Recovery Plan is to reintroduce the ferrets into all eleven states where they once lived.

Since the start of the program in 1991, Dean told me, more than three thousand ferrets have been released at reintroduction

sites in eight of those states (Wyoming, Montana, South Dakota, Arizona, Utah, Colorado, and Kansas, and also into northern

Mexico). Several of the sites, including the one I visited in Conata Basin, have successfully established wild black-footed

ferret populations. Releases have occurred on federal, state, tribal, and private lands, and the black-footed ferret recovery

program now encompasses many partner agencies, organizations, tribes, zoos, and universities. Wyoming Game & Fish, despite

some of its past shortcomings, has been an integral and important part of the ferret program, overseeing a large population

of ferrets in the state.




Dean, as mentioned earlier, was part of the team that captured the last wild ferrets in existence during 1986–1987 in Meeteetse.

One of these was a female they named Mom. Before they captured her, she left a little paw print in the soil outside her burrow,

and Dean had made a cast of it. As I was getting up to go, Dean gave me a replica of that cast. I looked down at the tiny

print and thought of that bitter time when the dedicated team, to try to save a species, took the last wild individuals into

captivity, and I was moved almost to tears. On the back Dean had written:






“Mom” August 30, 1986


Meeteetse, WY.


One of the last 18 black-footed ferrets.


To Jane from Dean Biggins, Travis Livieri, Brent Houston, Paul Marinari, Mike Lockhart 4.25.07.





It is one of my most prized possessions and travels with me around the world.
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When I visited Australia in October 2008, I had the honor of releasing this mala into her natural habitat of Alice Springs

Desert Park. This canvas bag served as a “pouch” for the mala when she was being transported. (Peter Nunn)





Mala or Rufous Hare-Wallaby



(Lagorchestes hirsutus)


I met my first mala in October 2008, and had the joy of releasing the captive-bred animal into a large fenced enclosure where

she could get used to living in the bush. It was Polly Cevallos, CEO of the Jane Goodall Institute (JGI)–Australia, who first

told me the heartwarming story of the rufous hare-wallaby, usually known by its Aboriginal name, the mala. She put me in touch

with Gary Fry, director of the Desert Park in Alice Springs, where the mala are being restored. Two years after a first phone

call, I arrived in the place I had wanted to visit ever since reading Nevil Shute’s A Town Like Alice, in the heart of the Australian continent.




It had been a scorching-hot day, but it was cooling off by the time we reached Gary’s house. I was traveling with Polly and

the director of JGI’s Roots & Shoots program in Australia, Annette Debenham. We dumped our bags, said a quick hello to Gary’s

wife and son, and met Dr. Kenneth Johnson, who had set up the mala captive breeding program in the 1980s. Then we all set

off for the enclosure. Two of the Desert Park staff were already there with the mala, invisible in a cloth “pouch.” I sat

on the dry grass, and the mala was gently placed on my knee.




Presently a small face peered out. Very slowly she emerged, hopped out of the bag onto the ground, and stopped right there,

a couple of feet away from me, looking around. She was beautiful, a small, delicate kangaroo, with shaggy soft grayish brown

fur tinged with red. Eventually, investigating her surroundings, she moved slowly away, though she did not go far. I noticed

how her tail, hairless like that of a rat, trailed the ground behind her (Ken told me later that this is how the Aboriginals

identify mala tracks in the bush). Soon we left her to settle into her new temporary home. Like many other Australian mammals, malas are nocturnal: She would be able to explore during the night and

feel comfortable sleeping the next day. And indeed, we got the report next morning: She had eaten the food left out and was

sleeping in the shelter set up for her.




That evening, during a wonderful dinner cooked by Gary’s wife, Libby, Ken and Gary told me the story of the mala. At one time,

there may have been as many as ten million of these little animals across the arid and semi-arid landscape of Australia, but

their populations, like those of so many other small endemic species, were devastated by the introduction of domestic cats

and foxes—indeed, during the 1950s it was thought that the mala was extinct. But in 1964, a small colony was found 450 miles

northwest of Alice Springs in the Tanami Desert. And twelve years later, a second small colony was found nearby. Throughout

the 1970s and 1980s, these two populations were studied and monitored by scientists from the Parks and Wildlife Commission

of the Northern Territory. Very extensive surveys were made throughout historical mala range—but no other traces were found.




Ken told me something of the heartache of the team working with the mala during those years. At first it seemed that the little

animals were holding their own. But then in late 1987, the first disaster struck: Every one of the individuals of the second

and smaller of the wild colonies was killed. From examination of the tracks in the sand, it seemed that just one single fox

had been responsible. And then, in October 1991, a wildfire destroyed the entire area occupied by the remaining colony, and

all the mala died. Thus the mala really did become extinct in the wild.




How fortunate that, ten years before, Ken and his team had captured seven individuals that had become the founders of a captive

breeding program at the Arid Zone Research Institute in Alice Springs. And that group had thrived. Part of this success is

due to the fact that the female can breed when she is just five months old and can produce up to three young a year. Like

other kangaroo species, the mother carries her young—known as a joey—in her pouch for about fifteen weeks, and she can have

more than one youngster at the same time.




Working with the Yapa People


In the early 1980s, there were enough mala in the captive population to make it feasible to start a reintroduction program.

But first it was necessary to discuss this with the leaders of the Yapa people (yapa is their name for “Aboriginal”). Traditionally the mala had been an important totemic animal in their culture, with strong

medicinal powers for old people. It had also been an important food source, and there were concerns that any mala returned

to the wild would be killed for the pot.




And so, in 1980, a group of key Yapa men was invited to visit the proposed reintroduction area. Many of them, including the

principal owner of the “Mala dreaming,” took some persuasion to make the 120-mile trip to the site, since he believed mala

to be “all finished up.” But he did come in the end, this knowledgeable old man, and shared his vast understanding of the

species with the group. It turned out that they were all as concerned for the future of the mala as Ken and his team, and

the possibility of a food hunt was not even mentioned. The skills and knowledge of the Aboriginals would play a significant

and enduring role in the project.




Ken and his team went ahead and built a fifty-by-fifty-yard enclosure out in the desert, and twelve mala from the successful

breeding program were moved there, given some time to get acclimatized, and then set free. One year later some were still

alive, and thirteen more were released. Unfortunately, through a combination of drought and predation by feral cats, all of

them were killed or disappeared.




After this, with the help of the local Yapa Aboriginals, an electric fence was erected around 250 acres of suitable habitat

about three hundred miles northwest of Alice Springs so that the mala could adapt while protected from predators. By 1992,

there were about 150 mala in what became known as the Mala Paddock and another 50 in the Alice Springs colony.




However, all attempts to reintroduce mala from the paddock into the unfenced wild were unsuccessful. Over a two-year period,

a total of seventy-nine were released; all disappeared or were killed (the evidence pointed overwhelmingly to cats and some

foxes as the culprits). And so the reintroduction program was abandoned: The Tanami Desert was simply not safe for mala.




Ken and his team now faced a situation where mala could be bred, but not released. In 1993, a Mala Recovery Team was established

to set new goals for the program. First, the team concentrated on finding suitable predator-free or predator-controlled sites

within the mala’s known range. The first place selected was a new endangered species enclosure at Dryandra Woodland in Western

Australia—an area where, before it had been converted into the “wheat belt,” mala had been common. Initially, captive-bred animals would live in a large enclosure; as

their population increased, selected individuals would be radio-collared and released into suitable conservation reserves

or national parks in the area.




Finally all arrangements had been completed, and in March 1999 twelve adult females, eight adult males, and eight small joeys

were sent off from the Mala Paddock on a very long journey. Early in the morning, they were loaded into a station wagon for

a bumpy three-hour ride along bush tracks to the nearest airstrip. Here a delegation of Aboriginals had gathered to see them

off, a mark of their intense interest in the mala program. From there the precious cargo traveled on a chartered plane to

Alice Springs, on a regular commercial flight to Perth, and finally by truck to their final destination. They arrived about

four in the afternoon, and were released into their new home at seven o’clock. I can just imagine how anxiously the bags were

opened—how would the little animals have survived that tough day? But all was well. The mala at once started feeding on fresh

alfalfa, then hopped off to explore their new home.




The second translocation of mala from the Tanami Desert, a few months later, was to Trimouille, an island off the coast of

Western Australia. First it had been necessary to rid the island of rats and cats—a task that had taken two years of hard

work. Finally the island was ready to receive the mala, and the Aboriginal traditional owners had given their blessing to

the project even though it involved sending some of their totemic animals far away from their “dreaming home.” Twenty females

and ten males were selected for the long journey. Once again, all arrived safely.




Six weeks after their release, a team returned to the island to find out how things were going. Each of the malas had been

fitted with a radio collar that transmits for about fourteen months, after which it falls off. The team was able to locate

twenty-nine out of the thirty transmitters—only one came from the collar of a mala that had died of unknown causes. So far

the reintroduction had gone even better than expected. Today there are many signs suggesting that the mala population on the

island is continuing to do well.




Reintroduction to the Sacred Lands


During my visit to Alice Springs, Gary told me that his part in the story started with the plan to reintroduce a number of

locally extinct species into the Uluru-Kata Tjuta National Park. The 1,142-foot-high Uluru-Ayers Rock is the most sacred place for the Aboriginals.

With Polly and Annette, I had flown over the area, and been amazed by the sheer size of this huge outcrop of red rock surrounded,

for miles in every direction, by the flat expanse of the Simpson Desert.




In 1999, parks staff and other biologists met with key members of the local Anangu people to discuss which species should

be reintroduced into the Uluru area. As with the Yapa aboriginals, the mala had played an important role in Anangu culture,

and there was a real wish that it be brought back.




“This little wallaby,” Gary told me, “was the most preferred of all species for Anangu women and second most preferred for

senior Anangu men.” Gary also learned that even after the mala had disappeared from Uluru, the Anangu had kept their memory

alive and strong, for the mala are an important part of the creation stories. Indeed, Gary told me that the loss of the little

wallabies from Uluru had been of great significance for senior and powerful Anangu people, and brought them deep sadness.




Jim Clayton, an inspired park ranger based in the Uluru-Kata Tjuta National Park, worked with the Anangu to map out where

the enclosure would be, encouraging them to help in the building and maintenance of the all-important fences that would protect

the mala from introduced predators. And Gary tried to persuade the Anangu to set aside a large area of their tribal land.

In a big-enough enclosure, he felt, the mala would be able to get on with it, needing little assistance from humans apart

from maintenance of the fence.




Some time passed during which Gary heard nothing. And then, finally, Jim called: “We had some difficulty mapping the area,”

he said, “because we had to miss some sand dunes, and some stands of desert oaks… How does 170 hectares [approximately 420

acres] sound?”




It sounded great! An enclosure of this size was just the “fillip” (an Australian/British phrase for “boost”) that was needed

for the program, Gary told me. He felt very strongly about the outcome of the reintroduction not only for conservation of

the species, but also for the conservation of the culture of the Anangu.




Six years later to the month, at 7 AM on September 29, 2005, twenty-four mala were released into the newly constructed, predator-free

paddock in the Uluru- Kata Tjuta National Park. Many Ananga were present, and the press was well represented. It was a fantastic

occasion, the culmination of years of planning and hard work.




Just as I was completing the manuscript for this book, I received an e-mail from Peter Nunn, a staff member at Alice Springs

Desert Park. “I thought you would love to know that the Mala you released into our Free Range area at the Alice Springs Desert

Park is doing really well,” he wrote. “So well in fact that she has a young joey growing in her pouch! I was lucky enough

to have her wander straight past me when I was spotlighting up there the other night, and she is looking wonderful. I hope

that great news puts a big smile on your face!”




And, indeed, it did.




SURROGATE MOTHERING OF JOEYS


The Story of the Black-Flanked Rock-Wallaby


(Petrogale lateralis)


Just after I met my first mala, I also met my first black-flanked rock-wallaby at the captive breeding programs of Monarto

Zoo, near Adelaide. Peter Clark, the senior curator, told me that as a result of environmental degradation and predation by

and competition with introduced species, numbers of “warru” (to give the species its Anangu name) had plummeted to a low of

only fifty to seventy individuals.




Then in 2007, a clever plan was implemented to try to save it—one that has been used very successfully to boost numbers of

other endangered wallaby species. It is based on an unusual reproductive strategy: If a female wallaby loses a joey, she is

able to replace it by activating a fertilized egg that she has stored internally. And so a team of biologists working in the

field capture female warru, check their pouches, and if they find tiny, partially developed joeys, they “steal” them and take

them by plane to Monarto Zoo, where they are implanted into the pouches of non-endangered yellow-footed rock-wallabies (Petrogale xanthopus). Because the stored “contingency” embryos soon start to develop in the wild mothers, there is no loss to the wild population.




Members of the local Anangu community accompanied the first twenty stolen joeys (each of which they had named) on the flight

to Monarto. All survived the capture and journey and thrived in the pouches of their new mothers, Peter told me. But then, before they became too independent, they were taken away so that their rearing could be taken over by zoo staff.

This was important, Peter said, since they will be used for captive breeding during which it will be necessary to check their

pouches frequently, and this will be much less stressful if they are familiar with their human handlers.




Currently both the government and the local Anangu people are carrying out continuous monitoring of the warru population in

three remnant rock-wallaby sites, using tracks, scats, and radio tracking of previously trapped individuals. While numbers

are still low, it is encouraging that several new individuals have been found. These are the areas where the captive-bred

warru from Monato will eventually be reintroduced once there are enough of them, and once predator control programs are working

satisfactorily.




Before I left, one of the keepers, Mick Post, took me to meet a breeding female. She had arrived with the second group of

joeys who had been named by zoo staff, and instead of having an Aboriginal name she was called Maureen! She was enchanting—an

elegant-looking animal, about one and a half feet tall when she sat upright. Her fur was dark gray with blackish stripes on

her face and flanks. She was completely at ease with us—and when I sat on the floor of her enclosure she climbed onto my knee

and just sat there, looking around with interest at the cameras pointed at us. Mick said that she sometimes sits on his head

as he is cleaning her enclosure, watching all that is going on. It was a real privilege to meet the dedicated team working

to ensure the survival of Maureen and her relatives and descendants.
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